Vision of the harvest
by Shirley Davis


Part One - Around the year 2000, we began to recognize that the Church was not just entering a New Millennium, but also a new season when great opportunities (and challenges!) bring the need for CHANGES in the way we have always done evangelism, discipleship and missions. As we began to speak of this in our children's ministry seminars and church meetings, the Lord gave me a very powerful vision in three parts: First I saw a beautiful field of golden wheat ready to be harvested, and a group of happy laborers arriving with their tools, excited to reap the harvest. They all set out to work in the field, but they had their eyes fixed on the tall, golden, perfect wheat in the middle of the field, and so they trampled underfoot the short, stubby wheat directly in front of them.

I realized that many Christians today, when they think about evangelism and missions, tend to focus on reaching adults, thinking they can be more “useful” or “influential” in extending the Kingdom of God. Understandably, in the majority of churches around the world, Christians focus more on constructing a church building, supporting a full-time pastor, obtaining bibles and literature, and enduring persecution – adults understand these things better than children. However, the short, stubby wheat can also produce good flour and bread! Children are right there in front of us – the first to be attracted by an outdoor drama, music or clowns! Children learn EVERYTHING they see and hear (good and bad!) and they naturally tend to believe what they are told. Should we only focus on reaching the older, more “mature” harvest? (Which also often comes with hardened hearts, broken spirits and contaminated thoughts that need years of ministry to be overcome.) Or should we also focus specifically on the young, fresh harvest that is ready for reaping and eager to share its newly found knowledge?


Part Two - Next, I saw how long the harvest was taking and how much work had to be put into it by the reapers. Then, suddenly some workers came in with combine-harvesters. They were able to sweep through the field and bring in the harvest so much quicker and more effectively. I recognized how missions is changing today. We are not limited to the methods of the past, but through new technology, books, videos, the Internet and better communications, the Gospel can be spread and the Bible taught in far more effective ways in this new millennium. If the laborers will use the new methods, the work can be accomplished far better.


Part Three - Finally I saw that most of the laborers did not need to have studied for a college degree in agriculture; they did not need to understand all about the soil type, fertilizer, process of seed germination, or types of crop disease. The farmer had spent much time in studying and preparing for cultivating the crop, but the laborers only needed to understand the job of harvesting and to follow the guidance of their leader. As I pondered on this final part of the vision, I discovered a plan to help the local church (all over the world) develop a more effective method for reaching and teaching children about Jesus. It simply is based upon pastors and leaders who encourage their congregation to accept the responsibility of teaching their OWN children about God and the Bible (Deuteronomy 6:6,7) and then reach out to the children of neighbors, friends and family through a short, weekly home club.

The Plan - The pastor, or children’s Sunday school teacher, can choose a Bible miracle each week; write down the Bible reference to the story; choose a suitable short memory verse that goes along with the theme of the miracle; prepare two or three simple questions or comments to provoke discussion; and maybe explain a simple game. All of this is then written down onto slips of paper and handed to each mother (or participating church member) as they leave the main weekly service. Then each mother prepares the teaching, chooses a suitable time to teach her children for half an hour each week, and starts her “club”. Every month or two there can be a short meeting in the church to encourage and train the mothers with ideas for new games, and hints on how to teach. As each mother grows in experience and confidence, she starts to invite other children to participate each week. Christianity is based on a personal relationship – where better to start than in the home? The parents discover that they are learning more about the Bible themselves, the children are learning and if each club has 8-10 children, it means that 5 or 6 times the number of children are being reached from that church, compared to before!! 
